OTLEY PARISH COUNCIL
DRAFT Minutes of Annual Parish Meeting held on Monday 19th May 2014 at 7.00pm.
Present: Chairman Mr A Ling, Clerk Mrs Osborne, Councillor’s Messrs Childs, Mr R Ling, Mrs Lincoln, Mrs Vaughan, Mr Hook, Mrs Grant, Mrs A Lord, Mr M Liddell.  Mr J Hall, Community Council, and 3 members of the public.
The meeting opened at 7.03pm.

14.1 Nomination for Chairperson – Mr A Ling was proposed by Mrs I Lincoln and seconded Mrs J Vaughan.
14.2 Apologies: Cllr Peter Bellfield, Mrs J Hubbard – Otley primary school, Mr I Beaumont – Otley Church Preservation Trust and WSNT PC Debbie Howgego
Anthony welcomed everyone to the meeting and sent wishes to Cllr Bellfield for a speedy recovery following a recent illness.
14.3 Minutes of Annual Parish Meeting held on 20th May 2013 – It was resolved that the minutes of the meeting, circulated to all members, be signed as a correct record.  Approved by all councillors.
14.4 Matters arising – there were none.
14.5 Chairman’s report – Mr A Ling welcomed  everyone to the meeting and explained the purpose of the meeting.  After introducing all nine Parish Councillors he thanked the Vice Chairman, Brian Childs, and all the Councillors for the support over the past year.  Mr Ling also thanked the Clerk for her hard work during the last year and for supporting him so well in his first year as Chairman.  Mr Ling then explained the 3 sub-committees (planning, rights of way – chaired by Mr R Ling, and finance).

Well what has been keeping us busy over the last year ?

The PC has spent a lot of time dealing with the Hubbards planning application. To date this will be the largest single development to take place in Otley. We have had a number of consultations with HTC Trading and their representatives and a big public exhibition as well as our public meetings. We feel that along with Otley residents we have helped to shape the final outline planning application which was considered and passed by the SCDC North Area Planning Sub-Committee in March. We now wait to see how the future of this site develops and we will want to be actively involved in the more detailed plans to see that Otley gets the range of housing and type of development that will integrate into the village. At the same time we had been in contact with Flagship Housing regarding affordable housing behind Newlands but this has now been incorporated within the Hubbards development.  We also actively campaigned along with Otley Under Fives to secure funding for a new pre-school building when the development starts.

The planning sub-committee dealt with 8 other planning applications during the year.  These were generally extensions and minor alterations.

We have been considering the possibility of a Neighbourhood plan which would allow us more control over future developments within a legal framework.  This is a long and complex process and we are looking for volunteers to help with this.

The PC has also been included in reviewing the plans for the proposed 3rd nuclear reactor at Sizewell. You may wonder what impact this proposal could have on us but there are associated HGV and worker parking sites in and around Woodbridge that may result in HGV’s and cars using the B1078/79 road network to access these parking sites. We have replied with our comments on preferred sites and will keep a watchful eye on future developments.

Speeding in the village is a regularly discussed subject and we have recently been able to get the village prioritised within the Police SNT.  We hope to see more Police presence in the village along with Community Speed Watch (who we sponsor) to try and make it safer for all.

The PC was asked to consider the proposed boundary changes which would see the Otley Ward merge with the Grundisburgh Ward to reduce the number of District Councillors thus saving money and even up the numbers in each area.

We have bought a new grit bin for Newlands along with two doggy bins at the request of residents and through posters and articles we have tried to address the issue of dog fouling in the village.  We are currently looking into and applying for a bus shelter at Newlands at the request of several residents from that area who have also organised a petition to help further the cause.  We have been asked to research the possibility of having a defibrillator in the village and we hope to organise some first aid courses later in the year which we will help to sponsor.

The PC has a web site where you can keep up to date with what has been happening in the village. The web address is http://www.otley.onesuffolk.net. You will find the minutes for our meetings posted their along with meeting dates and other information.

Highways
We continue to monitor the state of the roads and report pot holes or edge subsidence – there have been many due to the wet weather over the last year although most are dealt with quite quickly.  We have asked for the zig zag lines in front of the school to be repainted along with reviewing other road markings to slow traffic down and we are monitoring parking in that area.

Rights of Way
Russell Ling has continued to drive the Rights of Way committee and work parties and I thank him for his efforts over the last year. Along with the Vanessa they have reviewed and updated the cutting scheme. The PC continues to arrange for the cutting of the footpaths and this work is funded by the SCC P3 scheme.  We are lucky to have such a well maintained and structured footpath network.

If you have any questions please don't feel afraid to ask either now or after the meeting or in fact at any time - we are your Parish Council and are here to reflect your local needs.

14.6 Presentation of draft Parish Council Accounts – Mrs Osborne reported that the Balance at the start of the year was £4,947.73 and Balance at the end of the year was £6,715.68.  

Receipts - The precept was increased to £4,500 which was necessary to cover running costs and we also received an additional £180.17 in Council Tax Grant which compensates for the changes in council tax calculations.  

Suffolk County Council continues to reimburse the cost of cutting the village rural paths and we received £1,016 in this respect cutting cut 2,700 metres of path and VAT was reclaimed from the Revenue amounting to £339.48.

With the small amount of interest received on the accounts the total income for this year amounted to £6038.78.

Payments - Payments amounted to £4,270.83 and include capital expenditure on a new grit bin for Newlands.  There was an additional 2 payments for local community grants to Fun for the Young and Otley Under 5’s and continued donations to the Royal British Legion and Grundisburgh News.  We make annual payments to the Baptist Chapel and the Church and these are to assist towards the cost of maintaining the graveyards.  We also make an annual donation to The Disability Advice payment, which covers a proportion of the annual cost for supplying the service to Otley.  

With an excess of receipts over payments of £1,767.95 our end of year balance amounts to £6,715.68; of which £3,000 has been earmarked for projects and village gates to help reduce speeding within the village. 

14.7 Otley School Report – Mrs J Vaughan read the report in Mrs Hubbard’s absence :  I am very pleased to say that we currently have 60 pupils on roll which is the most we have had since I have been Head teacher which is coming up for seven years (how time flies!). We continue to be ‘boy heavy’ which at times influences our curriculum choices, we have 39 boys and 21 girls. Our 3 mixed age classes seem full to bursting at times which is very encouraging especially when many small schools are closing.  However, our reception intake for the academic year 2013-14 was 7 which is 3 short of our PAN (Pupil Admission Number).  This coming September we are expecting only 4 children, so we cannot be complacent for too long. Other small schools locally are experiencing similar smaller intakes.

Our teaching staff remain the same except that Mrs. Bell now works two days a week; class 3 on Fridays and class 1 on a Monday. We have a fantastic group of support staff working alongside teachers, making the whole staff in our school a cohesive team who work tremendously hard to make the learning experiences of our children positive and engaging.

We are busy planning for the new primary curriculum which is to be implemented this coming September.  We link topic areas to skills each year, as our school organisation may change annually to accommodate particular year groups.

From 1st April we officially became federated with Witnesham Primary to form the Otley and Witnesham Federation. As you may know, since 2006 the schools have had an informal agreement or collaboration which has seen just one head teacher working in both schools.  But as a formal federation, we have just one Governing Body which supports both schools as well as me, as Head teacher.  We had a federation celebration day on April 1st with a range of activities as well as lots of cakes!

Both schools hired Trinity Park last February to share in a ‘Dance Spectacular’.  We worked with a dance coach for six weeks prior to the Spectacular and then came together to share our dances for all parents and friends to see – a wonderful experience for all children to share.

Last September, we had an inspection by Ofsted which graded us as ‘Good’ under the new framework.  An inspection is never an enjoyable event but I knew that with such an effective team of staff and a supportive and challenging governing body, we could only succeed.  Mind you, I am still cross that we did not get an ‘Outstanding’ for pupil behaviour, because it is outstanding: apparently they did not answer a question about racism to the satisfaction of the inspector!

Here are a few quotes from the report:

‘Lessons are well planned and teachers use their knowledge of pupils to meet their needs well.’

‘Pupils behave well in lessons and around the school.  They feel safe, enjoy their learning and apply themselves to their work.’

‘Leaders work well with parents, who are very satisfied.’

Children in years 5 and 6 performed at Snape Maltings again this year; their behaviour and independence was commented on by many who saw them perform. Our children performed to the highest standard as usual.  Pupils in Y5 and Y6 went with Y5 and Y6 pupils from Witnesham to London to see ‘The Lion King’.  The children enjoyed this fabulous experience and were able to use it to add to their Arts Award Portfolios.  Pupils in classes 2 and 3 are preparing for their summer play which is called ‘Going for Gold’ which will be performed in the village hall in July.

At the moment all children are involved in assessments; this can be a tense time for some, especially our Y6 pupils but staff support children fully and encourage them to perform their very best.  Our Y6 pupils have had very lavish breakfasts at school all last week so they were fed and watered sufficiently, to achieve the best results they can. 

Our PTA have been very supportive once again throughout the year organising various events to raise money for all the ‘extras’ not covered by our budget.  A brilliant Christmas Bazaar raised a record amount of money for the children. The PTA offer practical help at many school events which is much appreciated.

We will be losing 7 year six pupils this July when they move up to High School.  6 will be moving to Farlingaye and 1 pupil to Debenham High. Various induction meetings and days will be taking place next half term.

At last we can see warm, sunny weather which will allow many activities to take place outside, over the next few months including a collaboration games and dancing event, class trips out and a sports event. 

14.8 District & County Councillor’s report – Cllr Bellfield has been very supportive over the last year but owing to recent illness was not able to attend the meeting.  A card was signed by all councillors and he was wished a speedy recovery.
14.9 Community Police Report – PC Debbie Howgego, having sent her apologies, submitted a report and the Chair, Mr A Ling, read to the meeting.  There were 5 recorded crimes since our last meeting on 10th March.  This compared to Clopton 4, Melton 16, Rendlesham 14, Wickham Market 13 and Woodbridge 78.  30 recorded crimes during the last year, down by 14 from the previous year.  Comparatively, Clopton had 13 reported crimes over the last year, Hasketon 8, Melton 94, Rendlesham 67, Wickham Market 75 and Woodbridge 305.  
The 3 SNT current priorities are to increase cycle safety awareness to all road users in the Melton area, to increase speed enforcement along The Street,Eyke and reduce ASB (vehicle and personal) in Otley during lunchtimes of Otley College. The next community panel meeting is Wednesday 30th July 7pm Lindos Centre, Melton.
Mobile Police Station

The mobile police station will next be visiting Otley on Thursday 12th June 14 and then Thursday 24th July 14, between 0845-0945 hrs, parked in the Village Hall car park 

Speeding

Speed checks have been carried out on Helmingham Rd and Church Rd but no offences were found.  If there are any areas that you feel need attention during our speed enforcement days, then please let us know.

Local Antisocial Behaviour Issues (ASB)
There were no recorded reports of anti social behaviour in Otley that I am aware of since your last meeting. In light of the new priority being set for Otley, it is important that any ASB issues are reported to the police at the time it is happening

Police Direct
For those of you that haven’t signed up for Police Direct yet, please don’t forget about it! The service is free, easy to use and is proving to be a very valuable policing tool.  The service doesn’t just assist us it also benefits you. You will receive regular updates either via text, email or landline letting you know what is happening in your area.  Leaflets are available at all police stations or visit our website.

13.10 Otley Community Council report – Mr J Hall reported that repairs were done to the entrance ramp and steps, which had suffered in the bad weather and from damage by a car.  Holes in the car park were filled and ongoing routine maintenance and repairs have been carried out by various volunteers and contractors to whom we are grateful.  Christine Gilbert, our caretaker and cleaner, inspects the hall almost daily and we thank you for keeping it clean and tidy.  We have started to investigate a method of sealing the roof with a sprayed rubber coating.  There had been 2 thefts from the oil tank and petty vandalism throughout the year but it is damage to the roof which is the most sensitive issue at the moment.  The Community Council would like to be considered for a slice of S106 funds and were advised to get a specific project and costings together ready for when a full planning application is submitted.
Events – Fete in July, village show in September, fireworks in November and the Christmas dinner dance in December.  A new event was a musical OtleyFest also in July.  We are very grateful to all who helped organise events, which play an important part in raising funds and in strengthening community spirit in the village.

Money – hall hire charges remained unchanged but income from hirers has fallen and has not been sufficient to meet normal running costs.  Overall there was a deficit of £5,424 of income below expenditure, leaving a balance at the end of February 2014 of £27,424 of which £10,000 is currently reserved for roof repairs.

Projects – The kitchen refurbishment was carried out October/November 2013.  Martin and Jane Wright co-ordinated both the planning and the work.  Grants from SCDC and Awards for All contributed £16,000 to the cost of approx. £20,000.  There may be further funding available for the bar area.

Grounds – Mick Eldridge has continued regular maintenance of the grounds and SCC has continued to cut the main playing field.  The play equipment area received a fresh covering of bark.

Health and Safety, fire, legal etc – these are monitored on a continuous basis.  We have comprehensive insurance cover, both for the building and for our public employers’ liability, through Community Action Suffolk.  
14.11 Otley Church Preservation Trust report – Mrs Osborne read the report.  The Trust has been in existence for 19 years and has raised valuable funds for the restoration and maintenance of the Church fabric. Without it much of the work that has been completed could not have been undertaken. There are six trustees, three of whom are nominated by the Parochial Church Council and two who represent the interests of the Parish Council. We are grateful for the ongoing stewardship that is provided by the members under the chairmanship of Ian Beaumont. 

In the year April 2013 to March 2104 money received from the Church donation box, sale of guide books, Church boxes distributed to households and investment income amounted to £705.39, an increase on the previous year of £371.83. The Trustees continue their efforts in arranging the distribution and collection of boxes. Christmas cards sold in support of the Trust have continued to grow in popularity and a further £277.64 was raised, an increase of £7.64 on the previous year.  Income from standing orders amounted to £1,560, which is a slight fall on the previous year. In total the Trust received income of £2,933 during the year, an increase of £195 on the prior year. Over the two-year period April 2012 – April 2014, £1,020.78 was claimed back as gift aid, which has been apportioned equally between the two years. Total funds presently amount to £9,949.39 as at 10th April 2014.

During the year, the Trust has provided funds towards the guards on the east and west windows. As anticipated, the quinquennial inspection detailed a schedule of works for the coming years. After careful consideration, Trustees agreed to contribute £6500 towards specific repairs to the tower and north porch buttresses, stone work around the west door and re-roofing of the south porch.  The Trustees are aware that the maintenance demands are on-going and will therefore continue their work to raise funds for the preservation of the Church.
14.12. Any other business – none raised.
14.13. Questions – One member of the public raised the poor condition of the road outside Swiss Farm.  Clerk to report.  A further member of the public raised the issue of speeding along Helmingham Road and the increase of HGV traffic along Helmingham Road and was advised that WSNT were already aware of the issues but there was little which could be done regarding the HGV’s as there is not a weight limit on the main road.  A third member of the public requested copies of the reports to be emailed to them and this will be arranged by the Clerk.

The Chairman thanked everyone for coming and with no further matters to discuss, the meeting ended at 7.40pm
Signed ________________________________      Date ____________________
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